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RSPCA Plymouth & South West Devon Branch
Annual General Meeting

Woodside Animal Welfare Trust
Elfordleigh
Plympton

THURSDAY 18 May 2017

Agenda 

1. Opening Address & Welcome.

2. Apologies for Absence.

3. Address by the President, the Baroness Fookes of Plymouth D.B.E, D.L.

4. Approval of Minutes of the last AGM.

5. Matters Arising.

6. To receive the Accounts for the last Financial Year.

7. Appointment of Auditor / Independent Examiner.

8. To receive the Committee’s Report.

9. Election of the Committee for 2017-2018.

10. Consideration of Resolutions.

11. Closing Remarks.



MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Held at Woodside Animal Welfare Trust, Elfordleigh, Plympton
Thursday, 19th May, 2016

PRESENT:

Anne Hindle, Lez Parker, Jan Wallace, Carolyn Maddick, Sandra Bond, Rohan 
Nelson, Emily Bowen, Jonquil Bennett, Colin Strong, M. McArthur, Jan Gorman, 
Carole Bowles, Stan Finemore, M. M. MacLeas, Y. M. Rogers, Chief Insp. Richard 
Abbott, Insp. Sarah Morris, Jo Bowden, D. J. Haynes

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Mrs. C. Smith, Miss Moss, Mr. & Mrs. 
Marriott

2. WELCOME

Colin welcomed everyone to the meeting, including Sarah Morris, Emily Bowen and 
Ch. Insp. Abbott.

3. PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

Colin read the following message from the President, the Baroness Fookes, DBE, DL:

“I really hoped to be able to be with you this year but, sadly, events beyond my 
control made this impossible.  I do, however, want to send you all my best wishes for 
a successful A.G.M and my heartfelt thanks for all you do to help animals in need.
I know that the past twelve months have not been easy ones for the Branch as 
normally very active people have had to step back.   I am very grateful to those who 
have agreed to shoulder a heavier burden.   Anne Hindle in her Secretary’s Report has
mentioned specially Lez Parker for taking over as Animal Welfare Secretary and 
Sandra Bond coping with a modified role as Branch Administrator.   Anne modestly 
makes no mention of her sterling service as Honorary Secretary.
I was delighted to see how well the three shops are doing and that would not be 
possible without a hard-working band of volunteers.
I have read the Annual Report with its account of excellent work done with feral cats 
and the spaying and neutering scheme undertaken by the Coalition.
At a national level I am relieved that the Society has a new C.E.O. as we were without
that pivotal person for too long.   I am sure he will be fully aware of the debt the 
Society owes to Branches like ours.
I shall continue to take a close interest in the word done by the Branch and remain 
anxious to help in any way possible.”



4. APPROVAL of  MINUTES OF LAST AGM of 29 MAY 2015

Proposed:  Jonquil Bennett                                    Seconded:  Carole Bowles

5.  MATTERS ARISING:

Anne added to the feral cat report by saying that Babcocks had been very helpful        
in providing and setting up feeding stations in the Naval Base.
     
6.  APPROVAL of  ACCOUNTS FOR PREVIOUS FINANCIAL YEAR:
   
Proposed:  Anne Hindle                                    Seconded:  Rohan Nelson

7.  APPOINTMENT of  BROMHEAD & CO. as AUDITOR/ 
     INDEPENDENT EXAMINER
    
Proposed:   Carolyn Maddick                      Seconded:  Jonquil Bennett/Lez Parker

8.  ELECTION OF THE COMMITTEE FOR 2016-2017:
  
The committee was re-elected in its entirety:

President  -  Baroness Fookes
Vice-President  -  Stan Finemore

Proposed Seconded
Chairman  -  Janet Wallace     Lez Parker  Carolyn Maddick
Secretary   -  Anne Hindle      Rohan Nelson  Jonquil Bennett)
Treasurer   -  Carolyn Maddick  Lez Parker  Jonquil Bennett)
Reg. Board Rep - Lez Parker  Jonquil Bennett Carolyn Maddick
Cheque Signatories (Up to £10,000)
                     Carolyn Maddick    }
                     Anne Hindle           } Jonquil Bennett     Janet Wallace
                     Lez Parker              }

9.  CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS    

Not applicable

10. CLOSING REMARKS:

Colin Strong introduced Chief Inspector Richard Abbott who told us that his 
association with the Society began when he was 19 years of age.  He acknowledged 
the contribution made by the local branch and this appreciation was echoed by Insp. 
Morris who made special reference to Lez and Rohan – also paying tribute to Carole 
at Woodside and to Gables Farm.

Colin closed the AGM at 8.45 pm, reiterating the thanks already expressed.



BRANCH  REPORT 2016
2016 was another  difficult year  in which financial and human resources came under strain.

Much has been achieved in spite of this. The flat at Grenville Road  has been let and 
now has a stable tenant providing regular rental income. Our three charity shops also 
provide a significant source of income. We have recently selected an experienced 
part-time shop manager for Wolesley Road to start work in the New Year 2017.  She 
will give us a source of retail guidance as well as fresh ideas, with a view to 
increasing sales and takings. In the meantime volunteers May and Roz have kept the 
shop open 6 days a week despite the lack of a manager. In Tavistock the volunteers 
have been working  ‘overtime’ and have completely re-furnished the shop, with newly
painted walls, new shelving and flooring. This work was also paid for by the 
volunteers. Takings have since increased thanks to their hard work and generosity – it 
certainly has paid off!

As ever, we owe a massive vote of thanks to all of our volunteers, without whose 
efforts the work of the Branch could simply not be sustained. Special thanks go to Val
Uren ( a former trustee) who recently retired from the Tavistock shop after an 
amazing 27 years service. Also Carolyn at Grenville Road, who manages to keep the 
shop open 4 days a week with the support of a network of volunteers.

Finally,  at the time of writing this,  RSPCA officer Richard Abbott is training to run 
in the Plymouth half Marathon in Spring 2017. We wish him well, hope that the 
weather is kind, and that he attracts lots of sponsors.

Janet Wallace,  Chairman

WELFARE REPORT 2016

Another busy year with over 220 animals passing through the vets via the branch and 
whilst some were too ill to survive, the majority were either reclaimed or rehomed.

The branch has seen an increase with abandoned rabbits which we have managed to 
either rehome ourselves or use the facilities at Little Valley Animal Centre and 
Animals In Distress. We have also boarded a cockatiel, a ferret, a number of rats and 
a hamster who needed caring for whilst his owner was temporarily in hospital.  The 
Inspectors helped with the transporting of a number of rabbits from a multi rabbit 
household and we provided assistance, along with the Veterinary Hospital, with the 
neutering and spaying and vaccinating for a total of 18 rabbits. Also 5 kittens were 
signed over to an inspector from a multi cat household totalling 17 and were treated 
for a serious infestation of fleas and worms before being homed.

Rosehill Vets had been instructed by a woman to euthanize her cat because it had 
scratched her child and she had arrived at the vets complete with the unfortunate cat 
in a basket together with all its belongings.  The staff at Rosehill contacted me and 
luckily I was able to collect the cat immediately and relocate to Gables Farm.  She 
was a beautiful grey tabby who was only 18 months old and we rehomed her very 
quickly.



One of our Trustees, Rohan Nelson, who had taken on several cats with fractured hips
for 8 weeks of cage rest took on a female tortie tabby who had been involved in an 
RTA and had fractured her leg in 4 places.  This lucky girl was given cage rest by 
Rohan who then decided to adopt her.  Thank you Rohan for all your continuing help.

The sad and happy story I have left till last is about Aslan, a long haired ginger cat 
approximately 10 years of age. He was brought in from the Millbay Road area with a 
missing front leg, very very thin and hungry, ringworm and a serious heart defect.  It 
transpired that the owner had moved away to Manchester and left Aslan behind in a 
temporary home with 4 children plus 1 on the way .  Aslan had been savaged by a 
dog, hence the missing leg, and had a pulmonary embolism and the temporary owner 
was happy to sign Aslan over to the branch on 12th July where he was taken to Elm 
Cottage Vets for treatment.  A very special home was found in Princetown with a cat 
loving family who were known to Gables Farm where he would receive the 
appropriate treatment and ongoing medication for his heart issues for the duration of 
his life, assisted financially by the branch. Once homed I kept in close contact with 
the owner and was told of Aslan’s antics in the garden and his love of climbing trees, 
plus he became very attached to the owner’s dog.  However even with the daily 
medication and frequent check ups with the vet the obvious stresses of Aslan’s former
life had taken their toll and he died in his sleep 4 weeks later leaving us all feeling 
very sad.

The Plymouth and South West Devon Branch have again achieved a lot this year with
the homing of animals on the increase and I would like to thank the trustees for their 
continued support together with the commitment from all the staff at the veterinary 
surgeries.  Thanks also goes to Gables Cats and Dogs Home and Woodside Animal 
Welfare Trust who have helped immensely with the homing of animals and seem to 
come to the rescue at very short notice.

Lez Parker,  Welfare Secretary

FERAL CAT GROUP 2016
A feral cat group targeting animals in Devonport Dockyard was started in 1983 as an 
offshoot of the RSPCA Plymouth Branch feral cat group, which had for many years 
been dealing with colonies of ferals in farms and other industrial sites throughout our 
area. Having seen an injured cat in the Naval Base at the end of 1982, I discovered 
that Dave Coles was working single-handedly to catch and spay /neuter the many 
animals he became aware of there. Given the numbers involved, it was plainly 
desirable to put things on a more formal basis, and Carole Bowles and I met with the 
Secretary to the Naval Base Commander, and were able to get the MOD’s 
endorsement of a structured  approach to the management of the population. 

We have done our best to manage the situation ever since.  Once spayed or neutered, 
established ferals are left in place and fed regularly enabling us to monitor and 
support them as necessary. It is difficult to re-home ferals successfully, and removing 
them simply creates a vacuum which is soon filled by strays.  Small healthy colonies 
deter domestic strays from entering their territory, and provide an effective method of 
controlling vermin, to the benefit of the community.



In the first few years we caught approximately 100 cats, many of whom proved to be 
domestics strays which were returned home or re-homed as appropriate. The ferals are
returned to the Yard near to a feeding station in the area familiar to them. The stations
have changed considerably over the years. In the beginning they were undistinguished
little structures built up in strategic spots and made from any spare materials to hand! 
This changed recently when, as a result of a particularly successful rescue, a manager 
of Babcocks became aware of our efforts. This led them to supply several purpose 
built structures complete with professional signage – a most welcome improvement 
for our small band of helpers as well as for our feline clients.

Many thanks are due to the present team of John, Rohan, Chris, Brian and Mandy for 
their commitment for looking after the current population 365 days a year.

COALITION SPAYING & NEUTERING SCHEME 2016

Regular readers of these reports will know that the Scheme, financed by a coalition 
between Woodside Animal Welfare Trust and the Plymouth & SW Devon Branch of 
the RSPCA, subsidises the spaying or neutering of animals whose owners need 
assistance in paying for the operations. There is no end to demand - a never-ending 
stream of cases make use of the Scheme, and in 2016 some 812 animals were treated  
- an almost identical figure to that for the preceding year. Cats and dogs are in the 
majority, but there are significant numbers of others such as rabbits, ferrets  and 
guinea pigs.  The split between male and female is relatively  even overall.

The availability of affordable neutering and spaying plays a very significant role in 
reducing the number of unwanted offspring.  Adult cats may have 2 litters of 4 or 
more kittens every year. The resulting increase in numbers is actually worse than it 
appears at first sight, given the compound interest-like nature of population growth, so
if the 200 females we handled in 2016 had not been spayed, the additional burden on 
animal welfare organisations in the area would have been severe. The Scheme is thus 
a cost effective way of using our increasingly tight resources.

As well as improving the lives of the animals treated, the Scheme helps the many 
owners who worry how they would be able to afford the cost of the operation. 
Moreover, without this intervention some animals which would otherwise never be 
seen by a vet have underlying health problems diagnosed and treated. We are 
particularly grateful to Woodlands Veterinary Practice for their help in making the 
scheme possible, especially to Justine who leads the work at the Clinic.

Anne Hindle,  Branch Secretary

  



  
 

  




































